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The submissions on this file (including the responses from both the applicant and the

planning authority to the Board’s Section 137 notices) and the Inspector's report

were considered at a further Board meeting held on 06/11/2019.

The Board decided to refuse permission, generally in accordance with the

Inspector’'s recommendation, for the following reasons and considerations.

Reasons and Considerations

1 The “Urban Design Manual — a Best Practice Guide” issued by the Department

of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government in 2009, to accompany the

Guidelines for Planning Authorities on Sustainable Residential Development in

Urban Areas includes key criteria such as context, connections, inclusivity,

variety and distinctiveness. It is considered that the proposed development

results in a poor design concept that is substandard in its form and layout; fails to

provide high quality usable open space; fails to establish a sense of place; would

result in a substandard form of development lacking in variety and

distinctiveness, all of which would lead to conditions injurious to the residential

amenities of future and existing occupants. Furthermore, the layout of the

proposed scheme, being dominated by roads, is contrary to the provisions of the

Design Manual for Urban Roads and Streets, issued by the Department of the

Environment, Community and Local Government and the Department of

Transport, Tourism and Sport in 2013. It is considered that the proposed

development would, therefore, seriously injure the residential amenities of future

occupants, would endanger public safety by reason of traffic hazard within the
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site, and would be contrary to the proper planning and sustainable development
of the area.

2 Itis considered that the density of the proposed development is contrary to the
provisions of the Guidelines for Planning Authorities on Sustainable Residential
Development in Urban Areas (2009), issued to planning authorities under section
28 of the Planning and Development Act. The site of the proposed development
is on serviceable lands, within the development boundary of Tullamore town
centre. It is considered that the proposed development would not be developed
at a sufficiently high density to provide for an acceptable efficiency in serviceable
land usage given the proximity of the site to the town centre and to the
established social and community services in the immediate vicinity. It is
considered that the low density proposed would be contrary to the
aforementioned Ministerial Guidelines, which indicate that net densities less than
30 no. dwellings per hectare should generally be discouraged in the interests of
land efficiency. The proposed development would, therefore, be contrary to the

proper planning and sustainable development of the area.

3 On the basis of the information provided with the application and appeal and in
the absence of a Natura Impact Statement the Board cannot be satisfied that the
proposed development individually, or in combination with other plans or projects
would not be likely to have a significant effect on European site No. 000571, or
any other European site, in view of the site’s Conservation Objectives. In such

circumstances the Board is precluded from granting approval/permission.

Board Member Date: 06/11/2019
John Connolly
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